Center for American Progress

Making Nashville a More Livable and Sustainable City for All

By Miranda Peterson and Cathleen Kelly

March 9, 2017

Nashville, Tennessee, Mayor Megan Barry wants to give Music City a new title: "[G]reenest city in the Southeast."¹ In February, Mayor Barry, who was elected in September 2015 to be mayor of the Metropolitan Government of Nashville and Davidson County, released the Livable Nashville draft plan, which recommends actions to make the metro area a healthier, cleaner, and more vibrant place to live. The plan aims to do so by increasing access to clean air and water and conserving natural areas while curbing climate change and preserving Nashville's authentic character. Mayor Barry's plan helps meet the city's commitment to cut carbon pollution under the Global Covenant of Mayors for Climate and Energy.² The plan also lays the groundwork for Nashville to set and meet its goals as a 2016 awardee of the 100 Resilient Cities program, which aims to help cities prosper in the face of climate change and social and economic challenges.³

The mayor's vision for a more livable Nashville includes sustainable, well-managed growth. This goal is driven equally by the desire to improve lives in Nashville-Davidson and by pure necessity, as more jobs and people move to the area. After the collapse of the housing market in 2008, many people moved to Nashville for its low cost of living and job opportunities. Driven by Tennessee's friendly business environment and higher education accessibility programs, in time, Nashville's already diverse economy became the nationwide leader in advanced industries hiring, including tech and scientific consulting and auto manufacturing.⁴ Since Nashville's housing market rebounded in 2010, Nashville-Davidson grew 8.5 percent to house more than 654,000 people; over the same period, Nashville's gross regional product outpaced other metro areas by almost 14 percent, making it the third-fastest-growing metro area in the United States.⁵ By 2035, the 10-county Cumberland region is projected to grow 33 percent—reaching 2.2 million people.⁶ The metro's explosive growth has added thousands of jobs, but with a poverty level that has grown 6 percent since 2000 to close to 19 percent of county residents in 2015, the new prosperity is not reaching all communities.⁷

In June 2015, the Nashville-Davidson Metropolitan Planning Commission formally adopted the NashvilleNext strategic plan, which aims to address the region's recent growth. The plan provides the foundation for Livable Nashville, which recommends an array of sensible strategies and goals to improve Nashville's environment and livability, from lowering energy costs through energy efficiency improvements to expanding mobility with more public transportation. These strategies will no doubt improve the overall environmental quality in Nashville. Nonetheless, the plan must strengthen its commitment to ensuring that these initiatives benefit all residents of the city—regardless of their race, ethnicity, or socioeconomic status. Without a specific aim to tackle existing poverty and historic inequities that continue to plague Nashville-Davidson, the plan's recommended improvements may disproportionately benefit the wealthiest communities without supporting those who have been disadvantaged by past public policies and actions and thus require the most targeted help.

Rapid growth and stratified opportunity

Nashville's history is rife with problems of environmental injustice; for decades, its transit, economic, and public health policies have primarily benefited the city's majority white middle- and higher-income communities. Structural inequalities have stratified the city and left low-income white neighborhoods and communities of color behind.⁸

Many of the metro government's past and present efforts to shape policy and jumpstart investment targeted to moving more jobs and extending prosperity into historically neglected communities have been pre-empted by the conservative Tennessee General Assembly.⁹ Mayor Barry has stated that conservatives in control at the state level, coupled with the historic political divide between urban and rural areas of the state, often inhibits Nashville's ability to pursue its priorities—despite its status as the most important economic driver in the state.¹⁰

The impact of inequitable policies and treatment of people in low-income communities particularly in predominately black North Nashville—is apparent in poor housing, limited job opportunities, and dirty air in neighborhoods split by major traffic corridors.¹¹ These communities experience disproportionate levels of respiratory and cardiac diseases and disorders linked to poor nutrition, pollution, and limited options for recreation.¹² Among black or African American and Hispanic populations, which make up 40 percent of Nashville's population, poverty rates hover at nearly 29 percent and 36 percent, respectively.¹³ The median wage of black and Latino residents is \$11 and \$16 per hour compared with white residents at \$20 per hour.¹⁴ While white and Latino unemployment and car access is on par, black unemployment and lack of car access soars at almost 11 percent and 15 percent, respectively.¹⁵ For those with jobs, public transit commutes for black residents take an average six minutes longer than for white residents.¹⁶ When historically disadvantaged communities are not intentionally considered during city or state planning, the consequences are costly. In her analysis of Nashville-Davidson's civil rights history, Mariah Cole of Meharry Medical College concludes that, "All of the policies and practices of the city that have occurred over time with little thought to their impact on communities of color, especially in North Nashville, have worked to make health outcomes in these areas substantially worse than others."¹⁷

During her short tenure to date, Mayor Barry has put an emphasis on community engagement and diversity by creating new roles within the mayor's office; holding community dialogues on racial justice; and organizing Metro Night Out events, which promote access to metro officials and resources for community members.¹⁸ These efforts have not gone unnoticed by community members. According to Dr. Paulette Coleman of the equity, criminal justice, and affordable housing coalition Nashville Organized for Action and Hope, or NOAH, "While there can always be more engagement, there is more intentionality toward inclusion. The composition of her team is a better reflection of Nashville. Now we have an Office of Innovation and a chief diversity officer. There are many things that were not there in the past."¹⁹

While breaking down historic barriers takes time, Nashville's recent population and economic boom has worsened the equity gap between wealthy and low-income residents. According to the 2016 Brookings Metro Monitor report on economic success among U.S. cities, the Nashville-Davidson region rose from being the 21st to the 10th most prosperous metro area when comparing 2004 to 2014 data with 2009 to 2014 data.²⁰ However, when making the same comparison for economic inclusion, Nashville drops from 54th place to 73rd place.²¹

This economic disparity means that some people are forced to move out of their neighborhoods as the cost of living rises around them.²² For many homeowners, the only way for them to take part in the prosperity is to take advantage of increased property values and sell their homes, many of which have been in their family for decades.²³ Others have even fewer options, according to Jason Freeman of NOAH. "Anyone who is renting is concerned about being displaced," Freeman said. "Just yesterday, my colleague was notified that her rent had gone up \$850 per month."²⁴ In 2015, Nashville's homeless population increased by 5 percent.²⁵

Josef Kaul at Hands On Nashville, an organization that works to coordinate and meet the city's volunteer needs, sees the need for equity to be at the center of city policymaking: "The quality of life in the urban core is going up tremendously. We have an opportunity and a responsibility as a community to make sure that holds true for all Nashvillians."²⁶

Climate change exacerbates social disparities

In 2010, a rainstorm dropped more than 13 inches of rain in a 36-hour period, causing devastating flooding of the Cumberland River, which cuts through Nashville.²⁷ The flooding killed 26 people and swamped 11,000 properties.²⁸ Hands On Nashville mobilized more than 140,000 volunteers in emergency response and recovery to help repair the homes of the nearly 10,000 people displaced by the flood.²⁹ In some quarters, though, the devastation was long lasting. The flood hit at the same time that Nashville began to rebound from the housing market crisis. Between quickly rising prices driven by both economic recovery and post-flood development, low-income residents who had homes substantially damaged by the flood discovered minimal affordable options in the housing market.³⁰ Many were forced out of their communities.

Scientists overwhelmingly conclude that such extreme weather events are increasing in numbers and intensity with climate change. Nashville's central location makes it a target for extreme weather threats emerging from other regions.³¹

Although storms and floods caused severe damage in the Nashville area, nevertheless it suffered a continuous drought for much of the past year. In 2016, the average high summer temperature in Nashville was above 91 degrees—almost 3.5 degrees hotter than normal.³² By 2041, scientists predict that Nashville will experience an additional 45 days per year that are hotter than 95 degrees compared with its historic climate.³³

This more volatile climate is causing economic problems for Tennessee as a whole. In addition to causing more than \$2 billion in private property damage in the Nashville area, one year after the 2010 flood, up to 400 businesses remained closed and more than 1,500 jobs were unlikely to return.³⁴ More recently, in 2016, Tennessee was hit by six extreme weather systems that cost at least \$1 billion each in damage.³⁵ A Risky Business analysis of Tennessee predicts that, by midcentury, the state's economy will likely lose up to \$1.3 billion each year in labor productivity due solely to extreme heat.³⁶

Stronger and more frequent extreme weather disasters driven by climate change also exacerbate existing challenges in low-income communities, including health problems; financial instability; and access to healthy food, clean air and water, and quality and affordable housing.³⁷ Some people never fully regain their footing in the wake of a disaster. Extreme weather events have a well-documented pattern of pushing families into poverty as they struggle to manage the financial hardships of costly home and business repairs, medical bills, or lost wages.³⁸ Despite a recognized absence of available data, the 2011 Nashville "Community Needs Evaluation" nevertheless stated that in Davidson county, "It is likely that the [2010] flood had some detrimental effect on the rate of poverty."³⁹

More than 40 business, nonprofit, and academic professionals worked with Nashville-Davidson officials to formulate the Livable Nashville plan, which seeks to alleviate climate change threats to Nashville residents. Given Nashville's long history of inequitable policymaking, metro officials must embed principals of equity and inclusivity into the plan. At present, the plan lacks an equity analysis and clear guidance on how to best implement its goals so that all Nashvillians can benefit from a cleaner, livable city. By integrating the following social justice actions into the final plan and by working closely with leaders and residents of historically marginalized communities, Mayor Barry and local officials can ensure a healthy and prosperous future for all Nashvillians.

Energy efficiency

Among the recommendations outlined in Livable Nashville, expanding and incentivizing energy efficiency is a critical solution for meeting the mayor's vision. Improving energy efficiency has many multifaceted benefits, including reducing greenhouse gas emissions to mitigate climate change and retrofitting homes and businesses to weather heat and cold snaps, which reduces risk of heat stroke and hypothermia. During extreme weather events, more energy efficient homes and buildings also reduce the burden on the energy grid and chances of blackouts.⁴⁰

Improving energy efficiency in affordable and workforce housing is one of the only strategies in the plan that explicitly aims to benefit low-income residents. Not only can this efficiency plan improve air quality and living conditions, it can also lower energy bills for the 21 percent of Nashville residents who struggle to pay for utilities.⁴¹ This is exemplified through a volunteer-based program run by Hands On Nashville that installs energy efficiency solutions in low-income homes.⁴² "With the energy efficiency program, we are able to save people up to \$390 per year on their electric bills. If we can save homeowners money on their bills, then our thesis is we can make it easier for them to stay in their home," said Kaul. "Nashville is in great need of new affordable housing, but there also needs to be a greater focus on keeping people in their homes. Energy efficiency helps with that."⁴³

Livable Nashville also outlines incentives and resources for commercial property and housing owners and developers, but most of this assistance is targeted to large property and business owners. Nashville can curb carbon pollution and help to protect its business district and housing stock from extreme weather threats by working with large property owners. Nonetheless, the city should also target education, resources, and financing to small and minority-owned businesses in order to ensure that the benefits of energy efficiency reach economic drivers in all corners of the city—not just downtown. The plan also includes recommendations to use educational campaigns, outreach, awards, and recognitions to improve energy efficiency through individual actions, with a primary focus on builders and businesses. These excellent plans should be extended and broadcasted to community and faith groups; neighborhood and homeowners' associations; different size classes of businesses and buildings; and to individuals, including renters, through municipal facilities that provide daily services. Recognition could be given to these groups for energy savings on their utility bill as well as to community groups—such as through the mayor's Excellence in Volunteer Engagement award—that are working to further energy efficiency or other sustainability solutions and promote a culture of climate resilience leadership across Nashville, as St. Paul, Minnesota, has done.⁴⁴

Green infrastructure

Nashville could also benefit from incorporating green infrastructure solutions including trees, rain gardens, parkland, native flora, and pervious pavements throughout the city. In 2016, the mayor signed an executive order creating a "Complete and Green Streets" policy to focus on green infrastructure implementation to help improve pedestrian and transit corridors.⁴⁵ Indeed, Livable Nashville builds on that policy by outlining large green infrastructure demonstration projects, retrofitting sidewalks and parking lots with green infrastructure, and encouraging businesses to adopt these solutions in their designs.

One popular method of expanding green infrastructure is growing the city's tree canopy. This infrastructure cools hot streets and roofs, which radiate extra heat on hot days and absorb carbon pollution. In its plan, Nashville set a goal to increase the city's tree canopy by 500,000 trees by 2050. Meeting this goal would not only alleviate heat islands, but it also would improve air quality, especially for communities with disproportionately high levels of air pollution. Impoverished communities in Nashville have worse air quality than communities above the poverty line. And, disconcertingly, communities of color above and below the poverty line experience more air pollution than white communities. Cleaner air would reduce public health risks, such as asthma, heart disease, and heat stroke that are exacerbated by rising temperatures.⁴⁶

As heavy downpours increase, green infrastructure can play an important role in reducing flood risks in heavily developed areas near streams and in cleaning water as it flows to the Cumberland River. After the 2010 flood, analysis by local and federal planners showed the great extent to which houses were located within the floodplain.⁴⁷ Adding to the issue, shortly after the flood, new houses and trailer homes began to be put back up in the same spots where homes had been destroyed by flooding a few months earlier.⁴⁸ While the city is in the process of updating housing safeguards to prevent further floodplain development, green infrastructure investments in middle- and low-income neighborhoods can help reduce flood risks to existing housing next to streams, as Toledo, Ohio, has done.⁴⁹

Green infrastructure can also meet critical needs specific to low-income communities, such as hunger and nutrition. As of 2016, more than 17 percent of Davidson County residents do not have access to affordable, healthy food.⁵⁰

After the 2010 flood, with assistance from the federal government, Nashville used a buyout program to purchase land that had repeatedly flooded from 247 homeowners who volunteered to find new housing in other communities.⁵¹ Some of this land was converted into parks as well as farms to be run by local community groups in order to supply produce to local food pantries.⁵²

While food deserts are an issue in the metro area, access to land that can be converted to community gardens in those areas can be difficult to come by.⁵³ Additionally, for many low-income households, access to grocery stores still does not mean access to affordable, healthy food.⁵⁴ According to the Nashville Food Project, community gardens are key to promoting "food sovereignty" and strengthening the social fabric of Nashville in a way that is sensitive to the environment.⁵⁵

By championing urban agriculture strategies, such as the conversion of buyouts and green spaces into community gardens, the metro government can better meet climate, flood mitigation, public safety, and food production goals outlined in Livable Nashville. Nashville should scale up urban gardening operations and work closely with community groups and residents to assist in capacity building to help make new and expanded farming operations and green infrastructure installations a long-term success.⁵⁶

Transit and mobility

The plan includes a set of recommendations to expand mobility for city residents while easing Nashville's mounting traffic congestion and air pollution. For example, it recommends expanding access to public transportation and improving the safety of pedestrian and bicycle pathways. Through these strategies, officials aim to increase the number of residents who commute by transit, walking, and biking to 7 percent of the population by 2020 and to 30 percent by 2050. Not only will these mobility strategies improve access to job opportunities and services as well as cut down on commuting time, but they will also provide residents with alternative means to get to safety in the event of extreme weather. According to a U.S. and Tennessee Departments of Transportation pilot study completed in 2015, Nashville is one of the two least climate resilient metro areas in the state.⁵⁷

Improving and expanding public transportation options would be especially beneficial for low-income communities and communities of color. However, the city should take steps to ensure that, by linking more communities to the public transit system, it does not inadvertently foster displacement. Despite the many benefits of increasing mobility options, expanding public transit to low-income communities often draws higher income people to the neighborhood and drives up housing, food, child care, and other costs for existing residents.

Nashville should take similar steps and shape its transit policies by using equity analysis tools—such as those available from King County, Washington, and the University of California, Los Angeles—in conjunction with community listening sessions in order to ensure that current residents are able to reap the benefits of new public transit access.⁵⁸ To reach low-income residents, metro officials should work closely with community leaders and provide meals, child care, or stipends as needed to secure adequate participation in community listening sessions—such as Baltimore and St. Paul, Minnesota, have done. Some cities, including Seattle, have found that fusing transportation strategies with targeted steps to expand economic opportunities and access to affordable housing, child care, and other services for existing neighborhood residents can mitigate displacement risks.⁵⁹

Conclusion

By taking the above actions, Mayor Barry, local elected officials, and regional planners can combat climate change; build resilience to extreme weather and other climate impacts; and make progress on addressing the metro area's affordable housing, health, and income equity challenges for all Nashvillians. Shaping energy efficiency, green infrastructure, and mobility policies to be more inclusive of low-income residents, communities of color, and small-business owners will help realize the mayor's vision for a more livable Nashville while helping more residents enjoy the prosperity of the quickly growing city. With economic equity and inclusion as core to the vision of the final Livable Nashville plan, Mayor Barry and local stakeholders can improve the quality of life and reduce climate and economic shocks for all who live in Nashville-Davidson and across the state of Tennessee.

Miranda Peterson is a Research Associate for the Energy and Environmental Policy team at the Center for American Progress. Cathleen Kelly is a Senior Fellow with the Center.

Acknowledgements

The authors are grateful for the input of the following individuals: Erin Hafkenschiel, Nashville-Davidson director of sustainability and transportation; Jason Freeman and Paulette Coleman of Nashville Organized for Action and Hope; Josef Kaul of Hands On Nashville; and Lauren Kokum, Rejane Frederick, Patrick Dolan, Josefina Bakhita Goncalves Soares, and Ra'iatea Lohe of the Center for American Progress.

Endnotes

- Office of Mayor Megan Barry, "Livable Nashville: Committee Draft Recommendations" (2017), available at https:// www.nashville.gov/Portals/0/SiteContent/MayorsOffice/ Sustainability/docs/LN%20DRAFT.pdf.
- 2 Compact of Mayors, "Commit," available at https://www. compactofmayors.org/resources/ (last accessed February 2017); Compact of Mayors, "Nashville, TN," available at https:// www.compactofmayors.org/cities/nashville-tn/ (last accessed February 2017).
- 3 Metro Government of Nashville & Davidson County, Tennessee, "Nashville Selected as Part of Final Cohort of 100 Resilient Cities Challenge," Press release, May 25, 2016, available at https://www.nashville.gov/News-Media/News-Article/ID/5311/Nashville-Selected-as-Part-of-Final-Cohortfor-100-Resilient-Cities-Challenge.
- 4 Jamie McGee, "Nashville leads job growth nationwide in key industries," The Tennessean, August 4, 2016, available at http:// www.tennessean.com/story/money/2016/08/04/nashvilleleads-nation-advanced-industry-job-growth/88065024/.
- 5 Karsten Strauss, "U.S. Cities With The Fastest-Growing Economies," Forbes, December 1, 2016, available at https:// www.forbes.com/sites/karstenstrauss/2016/1/201/u-s-citieswith-the-fastest-growing-economies/#288f68e934df; U.S. Census Bureau, "Quick Facts: Nashville-Davidson (balance), Tennessee," available at https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/ table/PST045216/4752006 (last accessed February 2017); Shelley DuBois, "Is Nashville the nation's next \$100 billion city?" *The Tennessean*, June 20, 2014, available at http://www. tennessean.com/story/money/2014/06/20/nashville-nationsnext-billion-city/11097963/.
- 6 Nashville Area Metropolitan Planning Organization, "Regional Profile," available at http://www.nashvillempo.org/growth/ (last accessed February 2017).
- 7 U.S. Census Bureau, "Quick Facts,"; U.S. Census Bureau, "Population by Poverty Status by Counties," available at https://www.census.gov/data/tables/time-series/dec/censuspoverty.html (last accessed March 2017).
- 8 Metro Nashville Public Health Department and Robert Wood Johnson Foundation Center for Health Policy at Meharry Medical College, "Health Equity in Nashville: Metro Nashville-Davidson County" (2015), available at http://www. healthynashville.org/content/sites/nashville/Metro_Nashville_ Health_Equity_Report_2015,pdf; David Leonhart, "Middle-Class Black Families, in Low-income Neighborhoods," *The New York Times*, June 24, 2015, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2015/06/25/upshot/middle-class-black-families-inlow-income-neighborhoods.html?_r=0; Alexander Kent and Thomas C. Frolich, "The 9 Most Segregated Cities in America," The Huffington Post, August 27, 2015, available at http://www. huffingtonpost.com/entry/the-9-most-segregated-cities-inamerica_us_55df53e9e4b0e7117ba92d7f.
- 9 Sam Stockard, "Red State, Blue Mayors," Memphis Daily News, July 28, 2016, available at https://www.memphisdailynews. com/news/2016/jul/28/red-state-blue-mayors/; Jason Freeman, phone interview with authors, February 7, 2017.
- 10 Ibid.
- 11 National Equity Atlas, "Indicators: Air pollution exposure index, by poverty status: Nashville-Davidson (balance), TN, Cancer and non-cancer, 2014," available at http://nationalequityatlas. org/indicators/Air_pollution:_Exposure_index/By_poverty_ status:35901/Nashville-Davidson_(balance), TN/false/Risk_ type:Cancer_and_non-cancer/ (last accessed February 2017); National Equity Atlas, "Indicators: Unemployment rate by race/ ethnicity: Nashville-Davidson (balance), TN, 2014," available at http://nationalequityatlas.org/indicators/Unemployment/ By_race~ethnicity:38456/Nashville-Davidson_(balance),_TN/ false/Year(s):2014/ (last accessed February 2017).
- 12 Metro Nashville Public Health Department and Robert Wood Johnson Foundation Center for Health Policy at Meharry Medical College, "Health Equity in Nashville."

- 13 U.S. Census Bureau, "Quick Facts."; National Equity Atlas, "Indicators: Percent people below poverty by race/ethnicity: Nashville-Davidson (balance), TN, 100%, 1980-2014," available at http://nationalequityatlas.org/indicators/Poverty/ Trend:40241/Nashville-Davidson_(balance),_TN/false/ Poverty_Level:100/ (last accessed February 2017).
- 14 National Equity Atlas, "Indicators: Median hourly wage by race/ethnicity: Nashville-Davidson (balance), TN, 1980-2014," available at http://nationalequityatlas.org/indicators/ Wages%5A_Median (last accessed March 2017).
- 15 National Equity Atlas, "Indicators: Unemployment rate by race/ethnicity.; National Equity Atlas, "Indicators: Percent households without a vehicle: Nashville-Davidson (balance), TN 2014," available at http://nationalequityatlas. org/indicators/Car_access/By_race~ethnicity:33486/ Nashville-Davidson_(balance),_TN/false/," (last accessed March 2017).
- 16 National Equity Atlas, "Indicators: Average travel time to work (minutes) by race/ethnicity: Nashville-Davidson (balance), TN, Public transportation, 2014," available at http://nationalequityatlas.org/indicators/Commute_time/ By_race~ethnicity:33501/Nashville-Davidson_(balance),_TN/ false/Mode_of_transit:Public_transportation/Year(s):2014/ (last accessed March 2017).
- 17 Metro Nashville Public Health Department and Robert Wood Johnson Foundation Center for Health Policy at Meharry Medical College, "Health Equity in Nashville."
- 18 Metro Government of Nashville & Davidson County, Tennessee, "Diversity and Inclusion," available at http://www. nashville.gov/Mayors-Office/Diversity-and-Inclusion.aspx (last accessed March 2017); Metro Government of Nashville & Davidson County, Tennessee, "Mayor Barry Launches Metro Night Out Events," Press release, February 29, 2016, available at https://www.nashville.gov/News-Media/News-Article/ ID/5016/Mayor-Barry-Launches-Metro-Night-Out-Events. aspx; Metro Government of Nashville & Davidson County, Tennessee, "Mayor Barry to Foster Community Dialogue on Racial Justice," Press release, July 14, 2016, available at https:// www.nashville.gov/News-Media/News-Article/ID/5474/ Mayor-Barry-to-Foster-Community-Dialogue-on-Racial-Justice.aspx.
- 19 Paulette Coleman, phone interview with authors, February 7, 2017.
- 20 The Brookings Institution, "Metro Monitor 2016," available at https://www.brookings.edu/research/metro-monitor/ (last accessed February 2017).
- 21 Ibid.
- 22 National Equity Atlas, "Indicators: Housing burden by tenure and race/ethnicity: Nashville-Davidson (balance), TN, Renters, 2014," available at http://nationalequityatlas.org/indicators/ Housing_burden (last accessed February 2017).
- 23 Jessica Jaglois, "Are Nashville homeowners being priced out of their neighborhoods?", WKRN.com, December 11, 2015, available at http://wkrn.com/2015/12/10/ are-nashville-homeowners-being-priced-out-of-theirneighborhoods/; Josef Kaul, phone interview with authors, February 13, 2017.
- 24 Freeman, phone interview with authors.
- 25 Joey Garrison, "Nashville homelessness jumps 5 percent, report says," *The Tennessean*, December 22, 2015, available at http://www.tennessean.com/story/news/2015/12/22/reporthomelessness-jumps-5-nashville/77747106/.
- 26 Kaul, phone interview with authors.

.....

27 Karen Grigsby, "20 things to know about the 2010 Nashville flood," *The Tennessean*, May 3, 2016, available at http://www. tennessean.com/story/news/local/2015/04/30/nashvilleflood-20-things-to-know/26653901/.

28 Ibid.

- 29 Hands On Nashville, "Emergency Response," available at https://www.hon.org/HON_emergency (last accessed February 2017).
- 30 Adam Tamburin and Anita Wadhwani, "2010 flood spurred new Nations development," *The Tennessean*, March 27, 2016, available at http://www.tennessean.com/story/insider/ extras/2016/03/27/2010-flood-spurred-new-nationsdevelopment/80626730/.
- 31 Erin Hafkenschiel, phone interview with authors, January 25, 2017.
- 32 Ibid.; U.S. Climate Data, "Climate Nashville Tennessee," available at http://www.usclimatedata.com/climate/nashville/ tennessee/united-states/ustn0357/2016/6 (last accessed March 2017).
- 33 U.S. Global Change Research Program, "2014 National Climate Assessment: Southeast and the Caribbean" (2014), available at http://nca2014.globalchange.gov/report/regions/southeast.
- 34 Grigsby, "20 things to know about the 2010 Nashville flood."
- 35 Miranda Peterson and Cathleen Kelly, "U.S. Communities Clobbered by \$53 Billion in Extreme Weather and Climate Disasters in 2016," Center for American Progress, January 19, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/green/news/2017/01/19/296860/u-s-communitiesclobbered-by-53-billion-in-extreme-weather-and-climatedisasters-in-2016/.
- 36 Risky Business, "Come Heat and High Water: Climate Risk in the Southeastern U.S. and Texas" (2015), available at https:// riskybusiness.org/report/come-heat-and-high-water-climaterisk-in-the-southeastern-u-s-and-texas/.
- 37 Cathleen Kelly and Tracey Ross, "One Storm Shy of Despair: A Climate-Smart Plan for the Administration to Help Low-Income Communities" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/green/reports/2014/07/17/93981/one-storm-shyof-despair/.
- 38 Ibid.; Tom Wilemon, "5 years after epic flood, Nashville at risk of repeat," *The Tennessean*, May 3, 2015, available at http://www. usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2015/05/03/nashville-floodanniversary/26832927/.
- 39 Metropolitan Social Services, "Community Needs Evaluation 2011 Update" (2011), available at http://www.nashville.gov/ Portals/0/SiteContent/SocialServices/docs/cne/CNE-2011-FullReport.pdf.
- 40 Myriam Alexander-Kearns, "Climate Change Threatens Electric Grid Reliability in the Southeast," Center for American Progress, September 15, 2015, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/ news/2015/09/15/121073/climate-change-threatens-electricgrid-reliability-in-the-southeast/.
- 41 Metropolitan Social Services, "The Status of Nashville's Poverty" (2016), available at http://www.nashville.gov/ Portals/0/SiteContent/SocialServices/docs/plann_ coord/2015CNEpresentationslides.pdf.
- 42 Hands On Nashville, "Home Energy Savings Program," available at https://www.hon.org/hes (last accessed February 2017).
- 43 Kaul, phone interview with authors.
- 44 Hands On Nashville, "Eight Nonprofits Achieve Excellence in Volunteer Engagement," October 27, 2016, available at https://handsonnashville.wordpress.com/2016/10/27/eightnonprofits-achieve-excellence-in-volunteer-engagement/; Saint Paul Minnesota, "Sustainable Saint Paul Awards," available at https://www.stpaul.gov/news/sustainable-saintpaul-awards (last accessed March 2017).

- 45 City of Nashville, "Mayor Barry Signs New Executive Order for Nashville to Build 'Complete and Green Streets' during National Bike Month," Press release, May 24, 2016, available at https://www.nashville.gov/News-Media/News-Article/ ID/5306/Mayor-Barry-Signs-New-Executive-Order-for-Nashville-to-Build-Complete-and-Green-Streets-during-National-Bike-Month.aspx.
- 46 National Equity Atlas, "Indicators: Air pollution exposure index, by poverty status."
- 47 Hafkenschiel, phone interview with authors; U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, "Metro Flood Preparedness" (2015), available at http://www.lrn.usace.army.mil/Media/Fact-Sheets/Fact-Sheet-Article-View/Article/493812/metro-flood-preparedness/ (last accessed March 2017).
- 48 Wilemon, "5 years after epic flood, Nashville at risk of repeat."
- 49 Hafkenschiel, phone interview with authors.; Cathleen Kelly and others, "Resilient Midwestern Cities: Improving Equity in a Changing Climate" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/green/reports/2016/04/19/135819/resilientmidwestern-cities/.
- 50 Healthy Nashville, "Food Insecurity Rate," available at http:// www.healthynashville.org/index.php?module=Indicators &controller=index&action=view&indicatorId=2107&locale Id=2498 (last accessed February 2017).
- 51 Metro Water Services, "TN AFPM 2012 Nashville Flood 2010-Home Buyout" (2012), available at http://web.tnafpm. com/sitedocs/2012%20Conference/Presentations/10_ The%20Nashville%20Experience_Part%20II_Tom%20 Palko.pdf; Josh Brown, "Hundreds of flood-damaged homes now just a memory," *The Tennessean*, May 2, 2014, available at http://www.tennessean.com/story/news/ local/2014/05/02/hundreds-flood-damaged-homes-now-justmemory/8607767/.
- 52 Hands On Nashville, "Hands On Nashville Urban Farm," available at https://www.hon.org/urban_agriculture (last accessed February 2017); Kaul, phone interview with authors.
- 53 Krysten Cherkaski, "Food Crosses Cultural Boundaries," The Nashville Food Project, February 23, 2017, available at http://www.thenashvillefoodproject.org/blog/2017/2/23/ food-crosses-cultural-boundaries?rq=food%20desert; Anita Wadhani, "Food deserts spread in Nashville," *The Tennessean*, May 22, 2014, available at http://www.tennessean.com/ story/news/health/2014/05/22/food-deserts-spreadnashville/9457905/.
- 54 Kaul, phone interview with authors.
- 55 Cherkaski, "Food Crosses Cultural Boundaries."
- 56 Kaul, phone interview with authors.
- 57 Federal Highway Administration, FHWA Climate Resilience Pilot Program: Tennessee Department of Transportation (U.S. Department of Transportation), available at https:// www.fhwa.dot.gov/environment/sustainability/resilience/ pilots/2013-2015_pilots/tennessee/fhwahep16076.pdf (last accessed February 2017).
- 58 Stan Paul, "If you build it, will they have to leave?", UCLA Newsroom, August 29, 2016, available at http://newsroom. ucla.edu/releases/if-you-build-it-will-they-have-to-leave; King County, "Equity & Social Justice: Tools and Resources," available at http://www.kingcounty.gov/elected/executive/ equity-social-justice/tools-resources.aspx (last accessed March 2017).
- 59 Erika Harris, "Tools and Policies for Promoting Social Equity in Seattle Transit Communities: Prepared for the Seattle Planning Commission" (2012), available at https://www.seattle.gov/Documents/Departments/ SeattlePlanningCommission/SeattleTransitCommunities/ ProfessionalProjectFINALJuly13.pdf.